
BUCKINGHAMSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

MINUTES

Minutes of the meeting of the Buckinghamshire County Council convened and held on 
Thursday 23 May 2019 in The Oculus, AVDC, The Gateway, commencing at 9.30 am 
and concluding at 10.30 am.

PRESENT

Ms N Glover in the Chair;

Mr M Appleyard, Mr R Bagge, Mrs P Birchley, Mr S Bowles, Mr N Brown, 
Mr T Butcher, Mr W Chapple OBE, Mr J Chilver, Mr A Christensen, Mrs L Clarke OBE, 
Mr A Collingwood, Mrs A Cranmer, Mrs I Darby, Mr D Dhillon, Mrs B Gibbs, 
Mr C Harriss, Ms L Hazell, Mr A Hussain, Mr M Hussain, Mr N Hussain, Mr P Irwin, 
Mr R Khan, Mr S Lambert, Ms A Macpherson, Mrs W Mallen, Mr D Martin, Mr P Martin, 
Mr I Rashid, Mr R Reed, Mr B Roberts, Mr M Shaw, Mrs J Teesdale, Mr M Tett, 
Ms J Ward, Julia Wassell, Mr D Watson, Mr W Whyte, Ms A Wight, Mr G Williams and 
Ms K Wood

DIGNITARIES AND OTHERS PRESENT

Sir H Aubrey-Fletcher, Mrs M Aston, Mrs M Clayton, Mr P Lawrence, Mrs V Letheren, 
Mrs G Miscampbell OBE DL, Mr R Pushman and Mrs J Upton MBE

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Mr W Bendyshe-Brown, Ms J Blake, 
Mr D Carroll, Mr C Clare, Mr C Etholen, Mr D Hayday, Mr D Shakespeare OBE, 
Mrs L Sullivan, Mr M Colston, Mrs A Davies and Mr K Ross MBE DL

1 MINUTES

RESOLVED: The minutes of the meeting held on 23 April 2019 were agreed as a 
correct record and signed by the Chairman.

2 PETITIONS

There were none.

3 COMMUNICATIONS

Apologies for absence were received from Mr Bendyshe-Brown, Mrs Blake, Mr Carroll, 
Mr Clare, Mr Etholen, Mr Hayday, Mr Shakespeare, Mr Colston, Ms Davies and Mr 
Ross.

4 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were none.



5 ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN

Mrs Glover reflected on her year in office and the money raised for her chosen 
charities Thames Valley Air Ambulance and SSAFA (Armed Forces charity), donating 
£16,085 in total between the two.

Mrs Glover gave special thanks to Sir Henry and Lady Aubrey Fletcher who had given 
their support at so many events.  His Honour Frances Sheridan for his contribution to 
the Chairman’s charities and also his support at so many events. To Mr Roberts for 
being such a supportive Vice Chairman and to all the councillors who had 
accompanied her to events and to the Aldermen for attending in her place when 
necessary.  To Mr Bradshaw and his team for the support provided to the Chairman’s 
office.

Mrs Glover called for nominations for Chairman.  Mr B Roberts was nominated by Mrs 
L Clarke; her reasons for the nomination would be appended to the minutes.  Mr P 
Irwin seconded the nomination and echoed Mrs Clarke’s reasons.

RESOLVED:  Mr Roberts be elected as Chairman of the Council for the ensuing 
year.

Mr Roberts read and signed the Declaration and Acceptance of Office and presented 
Mrs Glover with commemorative photo book of her year in office together with a past 
Chairman’s badge.

Mr Roberts thanked Mrs Glover for all her work over the past year and was delighted to 
be taking on the role as Chairman into what would be the last year of the County 
Council.

6 APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN

The Chairman invited nominations for Vice-Chairman. 

Mr B Chapple nominated Mr D Dhillon a Vice Chairman and this was seconded by Mr 
R Bagge

RESOLVED 
That Mr D Dhillon be appointed as Vice-Chairman of the Council for the ensuing 
year. 

Mr Dhillon read and signed the Declaration and Acceptance of Office and thanked 
colleagues for their faith and support for him in being Vice Chairman for 
Buckinghamshire County Council’s last year.  

7 REPORT FROM THE LEADER – ANNUAL APPOINTMENTS TO CABINET

The Leader announced his Cabinet Members and Deputy Cabinet Members.

8 SELECT COMMITTEE STRUCTURE

Council considered and agreed the report of the Chief Executive.



RESOLVED
Council AGREED the proposed structure.

9 REPORT ON COMMITTEE PROPORTIONALITY, SUBSTITUTES AND 
APPOINTMENTS

Council considered the report and recommendations.  Mrs S Ashmead, Monitoring 
Officer highlighted to Council that the appointments to the Fire Authority would be 
confirmed after 18 June 2019 following their Annual General Meeting.

RESOLVED:
1. Council CONFIRMED the political balance in the distribution of seats 

across Committees be as set out in Tables 1 and 2 in the report, to accord 
with the rules on proportionality.

2. Council AGREED the appointments to Council Committees in accordance 
with the rules on political proportionality, in line with the proposals put 
forward by each of the political group leaders for the municipal year 
2019/20.

3. Council AGREED to delegate to the Monitoring Officer powers to vary the 
membership of a Committee at any point on a permanent or casual basis 
upon the written nomination of a Group Leader.

10 OUTSIDE BODIES FEEDBACK REPORT

Mr Shaw presented the report that provided an overview of the work of Council 
appointees on outside bodies in 2018/19. Mr M Shaw thanked all Members who had 
participated in the varied roles of outside bodies and the importance of these in 
contributing to the community they lived in. 

RESOLVED: Council NOTED the update report.

11 ANNUAL REPORT

Mr Tett presented to Council the Annual Report 2019/20, which had been the 130th 
year of the County Council.  Mr Tett highlighted the number of Alderman present at 
Council and thanked them for the legacy they had passed to existing councillors.

Mr Tett gave a presentation, appended to the minutes setting out the challenges and 
successes of the Council.  In particular Mr Tett made reference to:

 Over 100 services delivered, continuing to improve the lives of residents.
 The Council continued to come in on budget despite challenging financial 

situations.
 The Council had this year lost all Revenue Support from central government so 

this now had to come directly from the Council and the tax payer.
 Population continued to grow putting additional demand on Children’s Service 

and Adult Social Care.
 Money was being invested in order to protect front line services.
 There were a number of areas for celebration including the high number of 

schools in the county rated Good or Outstanding by Ofsted, the excellent 
university provisions and the investment in roads with an immediate £4m being 
invested in the council’s plane and patch programme.



 The Council led on a number of environment initiatives with a successful record 
on household waste recycling and a stream of income from Energy from Waste.  

 Money was being built into the budget to elevate the pressure to protect the 
county’s most vulnerable, with a focus on keeping people out of care homes and 
living independently for longer.

 The number of Looked After Children had increased to 500.  Two new 
Children’s homes had been opened in Bucks and there had been an increase 
on the number of children adopted.

 The council continued to have great relationships with the voluntary and 
community sectors and thanked them for their collaborative work.

 There had been significant funding from central government to help manage 
growth in housing and a Housing Infrastructure Fund bid for just under £200m 
had been submitted to help manage growth in Aylesbury.

 The council continued to look at the best ways to communicate with residents 
and reaching those residents that were isolated and lonely.

 The council had taken a number of difficult decisions due to financial pressures; 
this had been regrettable but had allowed the council to pass a very strong 
financial position over to the new unitary authority.

 The Structural Order for the new authority had now been passed through 
Parliament and came in effect on 23 May 2019.

Looking to the future, Mr Tett stated that the council would strive to create the very 
best council in the country, carrying forward heritage and commitment.

Mr Tett thanked all staff that had supported the council over the last 130 years and 
continued to support today across all services.

Mr S Lambert, Leader of the opposition welcomed the Leaders report and responded 
by highlighting the following:

 Adult Social Care saw a population with more complex needs
 Huge progress was being made in Children’s Services in the delivery of the 

Ofsted Improvement Plan and the importance of continued focus on that as the 
council moved into the new unitary authority.

 There were still gaps in the Education service that needed to be addressed; in 
particular more focus on Special Educational Needs (SEN) services was 
required.

 The council were on track to deliver a healthy budget in spite of no revenue 
support grants which was no mean feat.  Mr Lambert stated that the budget did 
not meet all of his group’s priorities but recognised that the council were 
handing over a strong and practical budget to the new unitary authority.

Mr Lambert paid tribute to staff; the backbone of outstanding service delivery and 
along with Members the integral part they would all play in the successful creation of 
the unitary council.

Mr D Martin commended Mr Shaw and Mr Irwin on the work they did each year for 
children at Christmas with the Christmas present appeal.  Mr Martin also paid tribute to 
staff across county and districts councils for the work they were doing together to 
deliver the new authority.

RESOLVED: Council NOTED the Annual Report.



12 NOTICES OF MOTION

There were none.

13 CABINET MEMBER DECISIONS TAKEN - INFORMATION ONLY

RESOLVED: Council NOTED the report.

14 DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the County Council will take place on 25 July 2019. 

CHAIRMAN





Lord Lieutenant, High Sherriff, Chairman, Fellow Councillors, 

Ladies and Gentlemen, it gives me enormous pleasure to stand 

to nominate Councillor Brian Roberts for the post of Chairman 

of Buckinghamshire County Council for the year 2019 to 2020.  

Brian became a Councillor in 2007, joining the ranks of 

Aylesbury Vale District Council and Aylesbury Town Council, 

with his becoming a Buckinghamshire County Councillor in 

2009.

He is the County Councillor for Aylesbury South East, where he 

does splendid works for his community, he enjoys getting 

involved and helping his local community.

Brian is a passionate gardener, having an allotment which he 

tends and works very hard on.  He often tells me what he is 

growing and the glut of whatever vegetable or fruit for the year.  

His good lady wife – Margaret - is adept at ensuring nothing 

goes to waste and besides being an excellent cook, she makes 

exceedingly good jam too.  Brian is very lucky to have his 

family around him too and he has some wonderful stories to tell 

about his children and their children, his grandchildren.  He 

thoroughly enjoys their visits and also enjoys his family life too.
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I first worked with Brian on Scrutiny, where we worked together 

and changed the Scrutiny Committee, over to the Select 

Committee system we have working today.  It was a very 

enjoyable time working with Brian, he has a wonderful sense of 

humour and the gift of teasing you with a such straight face that 

you are often taken in…and the you realise he has done it 

again!

So today, we are all taking part in an historic event, this will be 

the last time we, as Councillors, of Buckinghamshire County 

Council, will chose the Chairman of this Council.  Today, we 

embark on the 131st year of Buckinghamshire County Council 

as we know it….next April, Buckinghamshire County Council 

will be no more.  I believe that with Brian at the helm, it is and 

will be in a pair of very strong, safe and capable hands.  I wish 

him well with his year and am sure he will show the kindness, 

support as he has in the past.  

Good Luck Brian and many congratulations on your being, and 

by no design of your own, the very last Chairman of 

Buckinghamshire County Council.  Enjoy your year.

It gives me enormous pleasure to nominate Councillor Brian 

Roberts for Chairman for Buckinghamshire County Council for 

the year 2019/2020 – the very last year of this Council. 
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Our Annual 
Report 
 

Martin Tett 
Leader of the Council 

 
 

Buckinghamshire County Council 
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Buckinghamshire County Council 

130 years! 

2 
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Buckinghamshire County Council 

Shaping our year 
• Financial austerity 
 
• Effects of the last decade 

 
• Resetting our service agenda 
 
• Managing expectations and changing 

culture 
 
• Individual and collective responsibility 
 
• Deep seated sense of commitment 
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Buckinghamshire County Council 

The ‘game changers’ 
• A Buckinghamshire Education 
 
• Investing in roads and pavements 
 
• High levels of waste recycling 
 
• Continuing economic success  
 
• Protecting  our  vulnerable 

 
• People leading better, healthier lives 
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Buckinghamshire County Council 

The contract with our residents 

Safeguarding our    
vulnerable 
 
 
Creating opportunities  
and building self-reliance 
  
 
Ensuring Buckinghamshire 
is thriving and attractive 
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Buckinghamshire County Council 

The power of 
feedback 
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Buckinghamshire County Council 

Taking the 
difficult 
decisions 
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Buckinghamshire County Council 

Looking to 
the future 
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